



Getty Images

How and When Medicaid Covers People Under Correctional Supervision

New federal guidelines clarify and revise long-standing policies

Overview

The Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services (CMS), a unit of the U.S. Department of Health & Human Services (HHS), released new guidance in April 2016 on how states and localities may facilitate access to Medicaid coverage for individuals before, during, and after a correctional institution stay.¹ In announcing these guidelines, HHS noted that Medicaid “connects individuals to the care they need once they are in the community and can help lower health care costs, hospitalizations and emergency department visits, as well as decrease mortality and recidivism for justice-involved individuals,”² people under community supervision (e.g., parole) or incarcerated in prisons or jails. This population has disproportionately high rates of physical and behavioral health illnesses.

The guidelines reiterate and elaborate on long-standing policies pertaining to Medicaid coverage of inmates and remove some restrictions on covering certain individuals after release. This analysis, building on [previous research](#) conducted by The Pew Charitable Trusts,³ explains CMS’ latest communication, its practical impact for state and local policymaking, and how some jurisdictions have navigated this terrain.

History of Medicaid coverage for the incarcerated

Jurisdictions have never been precluded by inmates’ incarceration status from enrolling them in Medicaid, the joint federal-state health care program for vulnerable populations. CMS has long held that individuals who meet states’ Medicaid eligibility criteria “may be enrolled in the program before, during, and after the

time in which they are held” in jail or prison.⁴ However, most inmates could not enroll because, as nondisabled adults without dependent children, they did not meet many states’ categorical eligibility criteria despite their low income.

The Affordable Care Act (ACA) created an opportunity, beginning in January 2014, for states to change this situation by providing additional federal money to those that elect to expand their eligibility criteria for Medicaid coverage to all individuals under age 65 who earn up to 138 percent of the federal poverty level (\$16,394 for a single adult in 2016).⁵ This expansion removes a key barrier that frequently prevented states and localities from enrolling inmates—or keeping them enrolled during incarceration with suspended coverage—and seeking federal Medicaid reimbursement for certain services provided to inmates. Thirty-one states and the District of Columbia had expanded their criteria in accordance with the ACA as of May 2016.⁶

New guidelines clarify and amend prior rules

In its communication to state officials, CMS repeated long-standing federal policy: Incarceration does not make one ineligible for Medicaid. Echoing previous guidance, the agency declared that, for eligible applicants, “the state must enroll or renew the enrollment of the individual effective before, during, and after the period of time spent in the correctional facility.” It also reiterated, however, that the nature of Medicaid coverage—that is, the services for which the program may pay—varies depending on whether a person involved with the criminal justice system meets the agency’s definition of an inmate, with significant limitations applying to such individuals. In contrast, benefits were newly extended to residents of state or local community residential facilities under correctional supervision (e.g., those in a halfway house).

Limited coverage of inmates

To be considered an inmate, a person must be in the lawful custody of a state or locality and held involuntarily in a correctional facility. States may not provide Medicaid coverage for health care services delivered to these individuals, with one exception: for care delivered outside the institution, such as at a hospital or nursing home, when the person has been admitted for 24 hours or more. Under these circumstances, states can obtain federal reimbursement that covers at least 50 percent—and much more, if the person is newly Medicaid-eligible—of prisoners’ off-site inpatient costs, as long as they are eligible and enrolled in the program.

In the new guidance, CMS clarified that, in instances where an inmate is eligible but not enrolled at the time that covered inpatient services are delivered, states may secure retroactive Medicaid coverage and therefore federal reimbursement so long as the person applies for the program within three months of receiving treatment. For example, if an inmate is hospitalized from March 1 to 4, federal assistance may be sought if the inmate was Medicaid-eligible at the time of the hospital stay and submits an application for enrollment—often with assistance from public officials—to the state Medicaid agency by June 30.

States that expand their Medicaid eligibility under the ACA will generally realize the largest savings from this option because most inmates, as nondisabled adults without dependent children, are eligible for Medicaid coverage only under the expansion. Moreover, payments for these newly eligible individuals will trigger the enhanced federal match of at least 90 percent.

States have begun to report realized and projected savings. For example, Arkansas, Colorado, Kentucky, and Michigan detail combined fiscal years 2014 and 2015 savings of \$2.8 million, \$10 million, \$16.4 million, and \$19 million, respectively.⁷

Medicaid Eligibility During Out-of-State Incarceration

Correctional departments sometimes transfer inmates involuntarily to institutions in other states. In these instances, for the purposes of Medicaid eligibility, the inmate retains residency in the home state. That is, covered inpatient services provided to Medicaid-eligible inmates would be billed to the home state's Medicaid program, with its corresponding federal reimbursement.

When people commit crimes and are incarcerated outside their home state, they are considered residents of that state for the purposes of Medicaid eligibility and enrollment. Such enrollees may apply for Medicaid enrollment in a second state—for example, their home state prior to release—before benefits are terminated in the first state. But the new coverage cannot be activated before termination.

Suspending inmate coverage

CMS has long encouraged states not to terminate coverage for enrolled inmates during their time in correctional facilities, but rather to temporarily suspend it until release or until enrollees receive off-site inpatient care. Suspension allows coverage of all Medicaid services to resume seamlessly upon re-entry to the community, a time of particularly high mortality.⁸ Suspension also helps ensure that states do not seek federal reimbursement for non-inpatient health care services provided to enrolled inmates.

As of May 2016, 31 states and the District of Columbia had policies to suspend coverage, at least temporarily. Fifteen suspended coverage for a specific time period, such as the first 30 days or the first year of incarceration. Time-limited policies are especially applicable to those in local jails, which house inmates awaiting trial and those convicted of misdemeanors who are serving sentences of less than one year. An additional 16 states and the District suspend coverage for the full duration of time spent in correctional facilities. Nineteen states terminate coverage. Colorado, Delaware, Hawaii, Nevada, New Hampshire, North Dakota, and Pennsylvania were the only states with a termination policy that had adopted the ACA expansion by May 2016.⁹ (Colorado and Hawaii passed laws changing their policies from termination to suspension but had not yet begun implementation.)

Once again urging states to make use of suspension—and to promptly lift suspensions as soon as appropriate—CMS noted in its latest guidance that during the time in which a Medicaid-enrolled individual is an inmate, the state may either suspend the person's eligibility (i.e., make him or her ineligible for all Medicaid-covered treatment pending enrollment reactivation) or leave enrollment unaltered and instead ensure that claims are not approved for excluded services. One way this can be done systematically is by establishing “edits” in state Medicaid claims processing systems. Edits are automated safeguards that states use throughout their Medicaid program to prevent improper payments.

Substantial federal support is available to assist states with upgrading Medicaid eligibility and enrollment technology if their systems hinder or prevent them from suspending eligibility or coverage for incarcerated

individuals. CMS will cover 90 percent of the costs of the design, development, and installation of new or improved claims processing and information retrieval systems, and 75 percent of ongoing maintenance and operation costs of such systems, so long as the modifications meet certain standards and conditions.¹⁰ The enhanced funding—previously set at 50 percent—became available in April 2011 with an initial expiration of Dec. 31, 2015, but CMS later made the additional money permanently accessible.¹¹

Coordinating with contractors

CMS advises states and localities to make careful arrangements in two key ways with contracted partners to ensure that care and payments for Medicaid-eligible inmates are handled appropriately.

First, states that utilize managed care organizations (MCOs) to provide Medicaid benefits in return for a set per-member, per-month payment should either exclude individuals in correctional facilities from managed care plans and provide covered services on a fee-for-service basis, or disenroll them during incarceration to ensure that payments are not made on their behalf. The latter approach requires timely reporting among state and local correctional departments, Medicaid agencies, and Medicaid managed care plans. Contracts should also establish a process for recoupment of whole or partial payments, depending on the time of month an enrollee becomes an inmate.

The inmate MCO payment restriction could present a challenge for release planning. CMS notes that “states can encourage or require their Medicaid managed care entities to work with state and local correctional agencies to connect such individuals to needed health services upon release.” However, if states are precluded from paying MCOs before Medicaid-eligible inmates return to their communities—on the first of the month of release, for example—plan officials may not be compensated for engaging in discharge planning activities (e.g., establishing treatment plans, scheduling appointments) that can help smooth transitions. There may also be a gap in post-release coverage, potentially weakening care continuity during this highly vulnerable period.

States may overcome this obstacle by retroactively reimbursing an MCO for pre-release discharge planning activities by incorporating those costs into payments made after an individual has returned to the community and Medicaid coverage is reactivated. However, this still leaves the possibility of discontinuity in coverage if, for example, an inmate is released midmonth and payments (and coverage) are not initiated until the following month. This problem can be prevented by making partial-month payments prorated to release dates.

Second, states and localities that contract with vendors to deliver health care to inmates should, according to CMS, be mindful of who bears responsibility for the costs of inpatient services under their agreements. If the vendor is required to pay—costs it would presumably pass along to the state or locality by incorporating them into negotiated contract payments—federal Medicaid assistance may not be sought for those who are enrolled. Alternatively, if the jurisdiction retains liability for such treatment, Medicaid may be billed. One exception is when an agreement caps a vendor’s responsibility for inpatient costs and the total cost of covered services exceeds the ceiling. In that instance, states may receive federal matching funds for the difference between what the vendor pays and the amount for which Medicaid may pay, so long as the patient is Medicaid-eligible and the community provider participates in the program. For example, if a vendor is responsible for the cost of hospitalizations up to \$15,000 and a total bill comes to \$20,000—all of which falls under the Medicaid-allowable rate—the state may receive federal reimbursement for a portion of the \$5,000 it must pay.

Jails vs. Prisons

Jails are facilities that house inmates awaiting trial and those convicted of misdemeanors who are serving sentences of less than one year. In most states, they are run by counties or cities. Prisons are state or federal facilities that incarcerate convicted inmates serving sentences of more than one year. From June 2013 to June 2014, jails held approximately 11.4 million inmates.¹² State prisons housed 1.4 million on a typical day in 2014.¹³ For the purposes of this analysis, no distinction is made between inmates of jails and prisons because Medicaid policies apply identically to both. However, owing to the much shorter nature of jail stays (frequently mere hours or days), the less predictable timing of bookings and releases, and the sheer volume of individuals cycling through, state and local officials face different challenges as they design programs to enroll inmates in Medicaid.

Covering individuals under community supervision

Persons involved with the criminal justice system who are not defined as inmates—comprising 69 percent of the correctional population nationally¹⁴—may receive Medicaid benefits if they meet the state’s eligibility criteria required of all residents. Historically, this has applied only to those arrested but released pending trial, as well as probationers, parolees, and individuals under home confinement.¹⁵ Probationers are typically low-level offenders who remain in the community under the supervision of a probation officer, whereas parolees are people who have spent time incarcerated and are released to complete the remainder of their sentence under community supervision.

The latest guidance reverses previous policy that prohibited the coverage of services for Medicaid-eligible persons residing in state or local community residential facilities under correctional supervision (e.g., halfway houses). To help ease the transition from incarceration to the community, some inmates are temporarily placed in such facilities that provide a safe, structured environment where individuals can stay while they acquire job training or employment, permanent housing, and other critical elements of re-entry.

Benefits may now be provided to these residents so long as the facility affords them freedom of movement and association. Specifically, residents must be permitted to work outside the facility at a job available to those not under correctional supervision; free to use community resources (e.g., library, grocery store) at will; and free to access health care treatment like other nearby Medicaid enrollees do. The new rules do allow for some limitations. For example, the residence may be closed or locked during certain hours, and residents may be required to report to staff at various times and sign in and out of the building. Individuals may also be restricted from traveling to high-crime locations.

Federal officials estimate that this action will extend access to benefits for up to 96,000 individuals annually in the 31 states plus the District of Columbia that had adopted the ACA’s Medicaid expansion as of the release of the guidance.¹⁶

Enrolling inmates before release

Because of the extensive and, in some cases, communicable health conditions of many inmates, state and local officials recognize that facilitating seamless access to health care upon re-entry into society can improve the individuals' prospects for successful reintegration and benefit the public's health and safety. People frequently enter jail or prison with a substance use disorder¹⁷ and/or a mental illness¹⁸ and have high rates of chronic medical conditions¹⁹ (such as hypertension and diabetes) and infectious diseases (such as HIV²⁰ and hepatitis C²¹).

Health insurance is a key ingredient of access to quality care for all Americans, including those involved with the justice system. But many of those released—nearly 80 percent, according to some estimates—have historically returned to their communities uninsured because they were initially without access to employer-sponsored insurance, unable to afford insurance in the individual market, or did not qualify for safety net health programs such as Medicaid.²² This increased the likelihood that they would face challenges accessing quality care.

With many more inmates qualifying in states that have expanded their Medicaid programs, several jurisdictions have begun putting programs in place to enroll those soon to be released.²³ For example, the Ohio Department of Rehabilitation and Correction partners with the state's Medicaid agency to enroll inmates and facilitate their selection of a Medicaid managed care plan 90 days before their release. Corrections officials believe that Medicaid coverage will help departing inmates more successfully access appropriate medical, mental health, and substance use disorder services, which they view as having the potential to reduce recidivism.²⁴

Indiana enacted a law in July 2015 requiring its Department of Correction to help enroll individuals before releasing them from custody. Intake facilities screen every new inmate for enrollment and relay the information of active enrollees to a Medicaid processing unit within the department, which works with the state Family and Social Services Administration to then suspend coverage. The processing unit also coordinates the reactivation of suspended coverage and works with inmates to complete new applications 60 days before their departure. As of May 2016, 12,071 inmates had been covered upon release.²⁵

In Illinois, the Cook County Health and Hospitals System works with a local social services agency to screen detainees entering the Chicago-area jail for eligibility. As of June 2015, more than 12,000 had been enrolled.²⁶ Speaking of the coverage expansion for individuals passing through his jail, Cook County Sheriff Thomas Dart said, "I have the highest level of confidence that this will either keep them from coming back, or extend out the period of time before they come back."²⁷

Importantly, states need not expand their Medicaid programs in accordance with the ACA to make coverage available to inmates who are released. Wisconsin, for example, has not adopted the ACA's Medicaid expansion but provides coverage to nondisabled, childless adults whose incomes do not exceed 100 percent of the federal poverty level.²⁸ With assistance from corrections staff, the state allows soon-to-be-released inmates to apply for benefits over the phone at the end of the month before their release.²⁹ Coverage goes into effect on the first day of the month in which inmates are released.

State and local enrollment programs are spreading coverage to more people. For example, researchers at Johns Hopkins University found that the uninsured rate for adults in the community with a substance use disorder and with prior-year involvement with the criminal justice system (i.e., having been arrested and booked or on probation or parole in the previous 12 months) fell from a consistent 38 percent from 2004-13 to 28 percent in 2014, the first year of the ACA Medicaid expansion. The change was mainly due to increased Medicaid enrollment.³⁰

CMS urged these places to continue their efforts and others to follow their examples, stating, “We strongly encourage correctional institutions and other state, local, or tribal agencies to take an active role in preparing inmates for release by assisting or facilitating the application process prior to release.” Richard Frank, HHS assistant secretary for planning and evaluation, said health coverage after release is “critical to our goal of reducing recidivism and promoting the public health.”³¹ The director of national drug control policy, Michael Botticelli, drew an even finer point: Immediate Medicaid coverage upon release “can mean the difference between ... life and death.”³²

Sharing medical records with community providers

Like anyone switching doctors, the continuity of care provided to individuals in jail or prison can be improved during intake and after release by the transfer of medical records between correctional health systems and community providers. Records sharing—whether paper-based or through electronic means—can save time and money by conveying critical patient information, such as medical history, diagnoses, current medications, and laboratory test results, and improves the likelihood that successful treatment plans are continued without delay or disruption. CMS affirmed its support for records transfers in its latest guidance, noting that various federal funding sources are available to support these activities.

Since February 2016, CMS has made 90 percent match funding available to states for costs associated with establishing and promoting the electronic exchange of health information between certain community-based Medicaid providers and providers in correctional settings.³³ This means, for example, that federal money could be available to support administrative actions required for prison or jail officials to access a community health information exchange (HIE) and to add new data. Correctional health providers in Camden, New Jersey, and Delaware query information from a community HIE and a statewide one, respectively.³⁴ In Lexington, Kentucky, electronic information can be accessed, modified, and updated by providers inside and outside correctional facilities.

Correctional health providers themselves may receive up to \$63,750 in incentive payments—and assign them to their employer, if appropriate—for using electronic health records if the providers meet certain criteria.³⁵ Two key ones are that at least 30 percent of their patients are Medicaid-enrolled and that the records system is certified by the Office of the National Coordinator for Health Information Technology, a unit of HHS. Providers serving patients in correctional settings face steep obstacles to qualify, but some in King County, Washington, and New York City have done so.³⁶ Providers have until the end of 2016 to begin participating.

Both of these funding streams were created by the Health Information Technology for Economic and Clinical Health (HITECH) Act, which was enacted as part of the American Recovery and Reinvestment Act of 2009.

Covering inmates released to nursing homes

Many states are grappling with an increasing number of older inmates among their prison populations. From 1999 to 2014, the number of state and federal prisoners age 55 or older increased 250 percent. This compares to a growth rate of only 8 percent among inmates younger than 55. In 1999, inmates age 55 and above—a common definition of older prisoners—represented just 3 percent of the total population. By 2014, that share had grown to 10 percent.³⁷

Like senior citizens outside prison walls, older inmates are more likely than younger ones to experience dementia, impaired mobility, and loss of hearing and vision, among other conditions. They are also especially susceptible to costly chronic medical conditions such as hypertension, arthritis, or diabetes.³⁸

These ailments create additional health and nonhealth expenses for prisons, where they can necessitate enhanced staffing levels and training, as well as structural accessibility adaptations, such as special housing and wheelchair ramps. The National Institute of Corrections pegged the annual cost of incarcerating prisoners 55 and older with chronic and terminal illnesses at, on average, two to three times that of the expense for all other inmates.³⁹ More recently, other researchers have found that the cost differential may be wider.⁴⁰

One policy response has been to relocate prisoners to community nursing homes using medical or geriatric parole policies that allow for the release of certain older, terminally ill, or incapacitated inmates. For example, Connecticut contracted with a privately owned and operated skilled nursing facility to assist with caring for parolees and patients moving out of the state mental health hospital.⁴¹ Similarly, Michigan lawmakers are considering legislation that would allow, under certain conditions, for inmates determined to be “medically frail” to be moved to community medical facilities, including a nursing home or hospice.⁴² Separate analyses of the bill by the Michigan House and Senate fiscal agencies assumed that Medicaid would help pay for the health care costs of parolees, assistance that could contribute to total estimated savings of between \$1.2 million and \$3 million annually over the long run.⁴³

CMS outlined restrictions in its April 2016 guidance regarding when Medicaid may reimburse covered health care costs for parolees who are moved to hospitals or nursing facilities. Specifically, it indicated that, among other requirements, such individuals must be placed in medical institutions that are generally available to the public and not operated primarily or exclusively to care for those involved with the criminal justice system. In a May 3, 2016, letter to staff who survey providers (e.g., nursing homes) for compliance with Medicaid and Medicare participation requirements, federal officials clarified that correctional terms of supervision may conflict with CMS requirements if they affect the care and services or violate a resident’s rights.⁴⁴ For example, for such care to be eligible for Medicaid coverage, residents must be free from physical restraint imposed solely for the purposes of discipline or convenience. They must also be free to choose visitors, live in an unlocked unit unless otherwise necessary for medical reasons, and conduct private telephone conversations.

CMS has reportedly twice denied Connecticut federal matching funds, having determined that its contracted facility does not meet all necessary requirements.⁴⁵ “Some of these inmates live in a secure unit with no medical justification to support this placement,” wrote William Roberson, associate regional administrator, in the denial issuance.⁴⁶

Conclusion

While states and localities have never been prohibited from enrolling offenders in Medicaid, as long as they met other criteria, the Affordable Care Act created an opportunity for policymakers to make this coverage more widely available with additional federal support. Aside from contributing to care continuity as individuals transition in and out of incarceration, this also increases states' chances of receiving federal assistance for off-site inpatient care costs covered by Medicaid. CMS' April 2016 communication clarifies when and how jurisdictions may make use of these options, and it expands the population to which Medicaid coverage applies by making certain residents of supervised community residential facilities newly covered.

Federal, state, and local policymakers increasingly argue that providing coverage contributes to improved care continuity among released inmates, especially when paired with additional actions such as connecting them with community health providers and case management. These actions, in turn, help preserve the benefits of care delivered during a jail or prison stay, and reduce reliance on expensive, uncoordinated emergency department care. Moreover, because of the chronic and, in some cases, communicable diseases of many inmates, more officials are recognizing that facilitating seamless access to health care upon re-entry into society improves individuals' prospects for successful reintegration and benefits the public's health and safety.

Endnotes

- 1 Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services, "To Facilitate Successful Re-entry for Individuals Transitioning From Incarceration to Their Communities," letter to state health officials, SHO # 16-007 (April 28, 2016), <https://www.medicaid.gov/federal-policy-guidance/downloads/sho16007.pdf>.
- 2 U.S. Department of Health & Human Services, "New Medicaid Guidance Improves Access to Health Care for Justice-Involved Americans Reentering Their Communities" (April 28, 2016), <http://www.hhs.gov/about/news/2016/04/28/new-medicaid-guidance-improves-access-health-care-justice-involved-americans-reentering-their.html>.
- 3 The Pew Charitable Trusts, "How Medicaid Enrollment of Inmates Facilitates Health Coverage After Release" (December 2015), http://www.pewtrusts.org/-/media/assets/2015/12/statesfiscalhealth_medicaidcoverageinmatesbrief-%281%29.pdf.
- 4 Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services, "Ending Chronic Homelessness" (May 25, 2004), <http://www.medicaid.gov/Medicaid-CHIP-Program-Information/By-Topics/Long-Term-Services-and-Supports/Community-Living/Downloads/Ending-Chronic-Homelessness-SMD-Letter.pdf>.
- 5 "Annual Update of the HHS Poverty Guidelines," 81 Fed. Reg. 4036 (Jan. 25, 2016), <https://www.federalregister.gov/articles/2016/01/25/2016-01450/annual-update-of-the-hhs-poverty-guidelines>.
- 6 The Henry J. Kaiser Family Foundation, "Status of State Action on the Medicaid Expansion Decision" (March 14, 2016), <http://kff.org/health-reform/state-indicator/state-activity-around-expanding-medicaid-under-the-affordable-care-act>.
- 7 Deborah Bachrach et al., "States Expanding Medicaid See Significant Budget Savings and Revenue Gains," State Health Reform Assistance Network (March 2016), http://www.rwjf.org/content/dam/farm/reports/issue_briefs/2016/rwjf419097.
- 8 Ingrid A. Binswanger et al., "Release From Prison—A High Risk of Death for Former Inmates," *New England Journal of Medicine* 356, no. 2 (2007): 157–65, doi:10.1056/NEJMsa064115.
- 9 Elizabeth Hagan, "Medicaid Suspension Policies for Incarcerated People: 50-State Map," Families USA (May 2016), <http://familiesusa.org/product/medicaid-suspension-policies-incarcerated-people-50-state-map>.
- 10 "Medicaid Program; Federal Funding for Medicaid Eligibility Determination and Enrollment Activities," 76 Fed. Reg. 75 (April 19, 2011), <https://www.gpo.gov/fdsys/pkg/FR-2011-04-19/pdf/2011-9340.pdf>.
- 11 "Medicaid Program; Mechanized Claims Processing and Information Retrieval Systems (90/10)," 80 Fed. Reg. 233 (Dec. 4, 2015), <https://www.gpo.gov/fdsys/pkg/FR-2015-12-04/pdf/2015-30591.pdf>.
- 12 Todd D. Minton and Zhen Zeng, "Jail Inmates at Midyear 2014," Bureau of Justice Statistics (June 2015), <http://www.bjs.gov/content/pub/pdf/jim14.pdf>.
- 13 E. Ann Carson, "Prisoners in 2014," Bureau of Justice Statistics (September 2015), <http://www.bjs.gov/content/pub/pdf/p14.pdf>.
- 14 Danielle Kaeble et al., "Correctional Populations in the United States, 2014," Bureau of Justice Statistics (January 2016), <http://www.bjs.gov/content/pub/pdf/cpus14.pdf>.
- 15 Center for Medicaid and State Operations, "Clarification of Medicaid Coverage Policy for Inmates of a Public Institution," memorandum to all associate regional administrators, Department of Health & Human Services (Dec. 12, 1997), <https://csgjusticecenter.org/wp-content/uploads/2014/06/PolicyforInmatesofPublicInst1997.pdf>.
- 16 Jhamirah Howard et al., "The Importance of Medicaid Coverage for Criminal Justice Involved Individuals Reentering Their Communities," Office of the Assistant Secretary for Planning and Evaluation (April 2016), <https://aspe.hhs.gov/sites/default/files/pdf/201476/MedicaidJustice.pdf>.
- 17 Jennifer C. Karberg and Doris J. James, "Substance Dependence, Abuse, and Treatment of Jail Inmates, 2002," Bureau of Justice Statistics (July 2005), <http://www.bjs.gov/content/pub/pdf/sdatji02.pdf>.
- 18 Doris J. James and Lauren E. Glaze, "Mental Health Problems of Prison and Jail Inmates," Bureau of Justice Statistics (September 2006), <http://www.bjs.gov/content/pub/pdf/mhppji.pdf>.
- 19 Laura M. Maruschak, Marcus Berzofsky, and Jennifer Unangst, "Medical Problems of State and Federal Prisoners and Jail Inmates, 2011-12," Bureau of Justice Statistics (February 2015), <http://www.bjs.gov/content/pub/pdf/mpsfj1112.pdf>.
- 20 Theodore M. Hammett, "HIV/AIDS and Other Infectious Diseases Among Correctional Inmates: Transmission, Burden, and an Appropriate Response," *American Journal of Public Health* 96, no. 6 (2006): 974-78, <http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC1470637>.
- 21 Anne C. Spaulding et al., "Impact of New Therapeutics for Hepatitis C Virus Infection in Incarcerated Populations," *Topics in Antiviral Medicine* 21, no. 1 (2013): 27-35, <http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC3875217>.

- 22 Kamala Mallik-Kane and Christy A. Visser, "Health and Prisoner Reentry: How Physical, Mental, and Substance Abuse Conditions Shape the Process of Reintegration," Urban Institute Justice Policy Center (February 2008), <http://www.urban.org/sites/default/files/alfresco/publication-pdfs/411617-Health-and-Prisoner-Reentry.PDF>.
- 23 The Pew Charitable Trusts, "How Medicaid Enrollment of Inmates Facilitates Health Coverage After Release."
- 24 Ohio Department of Rehabilitation and Correction, 2015 Annual Report, <http://www.drc.ohio.gov/web/Reports/Annual/Annual%20Report%202015.pdf>.
- 25 Indiana Department of Correction, "IDOC Registers Over 12k Newly Released Offenders for HIP 2.0" (May 12, 2016), http://www.in.gov/idoc/files/IDOC_Signs_Up_Over_12k_Ex-Offenders_for_HIP_2.0_.pdf.
- 26 Cook County Health & Hospitals System, "Cook County Health & Hospitals System: A Year in Review" (2015), <http://www.cookcountyhhs.org/wp-content/uploads/2015/07/Year-in-Review-Cook-County-Health-Hospitals-System-July-2015-2.pdf>.
- 27 Suzy Khimm, "Jails Are Signing Up Inmates for Obamacare," *MSNBC*, March 2, 2015, <http://www.msnbc.com/msnbc/jails-are-signing-inmates-obamacare>.
- 28 The Henry J. Kaiser Family Foundation, "Where Are States Today? Medicaid and CHIP Eligibility Levels for Adults, Children, and Pregnant Women" (April 2015), <http://files.kff.org/attachment/fact-sheet-where-are-states-today-medicaid-and-chip-2>.
- 29 Shawn Smith, "Processing Telephonic Applications From Offenders," memorandum to income maintenance supervisors, income maintenance lead workers, income maintenance staff, W-2 agencies, workforce development boards, job center leads and managers, training staff, and child care coordinators, State of Wisconsin Department of Health Services (Nov. 24, 2014), <http://www.nashp.org/wp-content/uploads/2015/11/WI%20-%201.pdf>.
- 30 Brendan Saloner et al., "Justice-Involved Adults With Substance Use Disorders: Coverage Increased but Rates of Treatment Did Not in 2014," *Health Affairs* 35, no. 6 (2016): 1058–66, doi:10.1377/hlthaff.2016.0005.
- 31 Jay Hancock, "HHS Acts to Help More Ex-Inmates Get Medicaid," *Kaiser Health News*, April 29, 2016, <http://khn.org/news/hhs-acts-to-help-more-ex-inmates-get-medicaid/>.
- 32 Ibid.
- 33 Vikki Wachino, "Re: Availability of HITECH Administrative Matching Funds to Help Professionals and Hospitals Eligible for Medicaid EHR Incentive Payments Connect to Other Medicaid Providers," memorandum to state Medicaid directors, SMD# 16-003, Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services (Feb. 29, 2016), <https://www.medicare.gov/federal-policy-guidance/downloads/SMD16003.pdf>.
- 34 Ben Butler, "New HIE Funding Opportunities for Corrections: Health Information Technology's Role in Reducing Mass Incarceration," Community Oriented Correctional Health Services (March 2016), <http://www.cochs.org/files/CMS/New-HIE-Funding-Opportunities.pdf>.
- 35 Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services, "How Your Agency Can Receive Financial Incentives for Using Electronic Health Records" (March 2013), <http://www.thenationalcouncil.org/capitol-connector/wp-content/blogs.dir/2/files/2013/10/Corrections-Health-IT-Financial-Incentives-for-Using-EHRs.pdf>.
- 36 Ben Butler, "Meaningful Use and Corrections: Unknown Opportunities," Community Oriented Correctional Health Services (June 2014), http://www.cochs.org/files/MU/cochs_meaningful_use.pdf.
- 37 Matt McKillop and Frances McGaffey, "Number of Older Prisoners Grows Rapidly, Threatening to Drive Up Prison Health Costs," The Pew Charitable Trusts (Oct. 7, 2015), <http://www.pewtrusts.org/en/research-and-analysis/blogs/stateline/2015/10/07/number-of-older-prisoners-grows-rapidly-threatening-to-drive-up-prison-health-costs>.
- 38 Maruschak, Berzofsky, and Unangst, "Medical Problems of State and Federal Prisoners and Jail Inmates, 2011-12."
- 39 B. Jaye Anno et al., *Correctional Health Care: Addressing the Needs of Elderly, Chronically Ill, and Terminally Ill Inmates*, National Institute of Corrections (February 2004), <http://static.nicic.gov/Library/O18735.pdf>.
- 40 Cyrus Ahalt et al., "Paying the Price: The Pressing Need for Quality, Cost, and Outcomes Data to Improve Correctional Health Care for Older Prisoners," *Journal of the American Geriatrics Society* 61, no. 11 (2013): 2013–19, doi:10.1111/jgs.12510.
- 41 Kathleen F. Maurer, "Caring for Aging, Ill and Impaired Individuals: The Corrections Challenge" (presented at the annual meeting of the Academic Consortium on Criminal Justice Health, March 2014), <http://www.correctionalhealthconference.com/sites/correctionalhealthconference.com/files/Caring%20for%20Aging,%20Ill%20and%20Impaired%20Individuals%20The%20Corrections%20Challenge.pdf>.
- 42 Corrections; Parole; Procedures for Parole of Prisoner Who Is Determined to Be Medically Frail; Revise, Michigan HB-5078, 98th Legislature (2016), <https://legiscan.com/MI/text/HB5078/id/1273820>.

- 43 Michigan House Fiscal Agency, "Legislative Analysis: Medical Parole for Medically Frail Prisoners" (April 25, 2016), <http://www.legislature.mi.gov/documents/2015-2016/billanalysis/House/pdf/2015-HLA-5078-C2CD87A2.pdf>; Michigan Senate Fiscal Agency, "Bill Analysis: Medical Parole for Frail Prisoners" (May 24, 2016), <http://www.legislature.mi.gov/documents/2015-2016/billanalysis/Senate/pdf/2015-SFA-5078-L.pdf>.
- 44 Center for Clinical Standards and Quality, Survey and Certification Group, "Guidance to Surveyors on Federal Requirements for Providing Services to Justice Involved Individuals," memorandum to state survey agency directors, Ref: S&C: 16-21-ALL, Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services (May 3, 2016), <https://www.cms.gov/Medicare/Provider-Enrollment-and-Certification/SurveyCertificationGenInfo/Downloads/Survey-and-Cert-Letter-16-21.pdf>.
- 45 David Drury, "Feds: No Medicaid Reimbursement for Prisoners at Rocky Hill Nursing Home," *Hartford Courant*, Sept. 5, 2015, <http://www.courant.com/community/rocky-hill/hc-rocky-hill-nursing-home-0905-20150904-story.html>.
- 46 Ibid.

For further information, please visit:

pewtrusts.org/correctionalhealth

Contact: Lauren Dickinson, communications senior associate

Email: ldickinson@pewtrusts.org

Project website: pewtrusts.org/correctionalhealth

The Pew Charitable Trusts is driven by the power of knowledge to solve today's most challenging problems. Pew applies a rigorous, analytical approach to improve public policy, inform the public, and invigorate civic life.